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Introductions and Welcome 

 

- Welcomes and introductions by Lord Richard Best, Vice Chair of the APPG.  

- Thanked the sponsors and established the objectives and key questions of the session.  

These were to establish the efficacy of the Decent Homes Standard, whether current 

government housing policy is suitable in meeting NetZero targets, and how to best 

incentivise local governments to restore existing accommodation and create healthier 

indoor and outdoor environments. 

 

Simon Denison, Head of Social Housing Access and Quality, DLUHC 

 

- Discussing the Social Housing White Paper, Mr Denison summarised the report’s purpose as 

“rebalancing the power dynamic between residents and landlords. It’s as simple as that”. 

- Spoke of how simultaneously to the white paper, the DLUHC is carrying out a review of the 

Decent Homes Standard (DHS) having just completed the consultative evidence gathering 

phase of the review. The review is currently under consultation within Ministers circles as to 

whether to progress to the secondary stage of policy evaluation with a view to potential 

action. The results of the evidence gathering phase of the review found the Decent Homes 

Standard is no longer up to date with new housing legislation with key issues left 

unaddressed such as the presence of damp and mould and the need for enhanced measures 

of crime prevention. Particularly apparent is the lack of direction in the DHS in terms of 

home energy efficiency and NetZero targets.  

- Further outlined the next steps for the DLUHC as bringing in smoke and carbon monoxide 

alarm regulations and electrical safety measures to the social rented sector and developing 

consultation on steps to improve energy efficiency in the social rented sector to meet 

NetZero targets. 

 

Sam Balch, Deputy Director - Home Retrofit and Energy Using Products, BEIS 

 

- Gave an overview of the heat and buildings strategy. Key consideration was given to the 

efforts in the decarbonisation of buildings and how technological innovation is being used in 



 

 

attempts to drive down costs in the social and private rented sector. There are as many as 

thirty million buildings in the UK responsible for around thirty percent of national carbon 

emissions. This presents distinct challenges but also opportunities in the efforts to meet 

NetZero targets and the ambition of decarbonising all buildings by 2050.  There are 

significant obstacles to the decarbonisation of buildings, a primary factor is the condition 

and age of the UK housing and building stock. 86% of UK buildings are connected to the gas 

grid, clearly showing the need for the development of new clean-energy infrastructure. 

Similarly, the fact that over one third of UK buildings were built before 1945 presents 

difficulties in terms of retrofitting and renewal.   

 

- He was keen to emphasise the development of heat pump technology, in order to meet 

NetZero targets and the ambition to end installation of new fossil fuel heated off-grid non-

domestic buildings by 2024. BEIS is aiming to install 600,000 heat pumps per year by 2028 as 

part of the launch of a £450 million boiler upgrade scheme to provide capital grants of up to 

£6000. A further £338 million of funding has also been promised to grow heat networks 

within the Heat Network Transformation Plan. BEIS is also exploring the potential for 

hydrogen energy in the decarbonisation process, with a neighbourhood trial planned for 

2023 with prospects of a village by 2025.  

- Also announced an imminent consultation on the potential for “hydrogen-ready” boilers by 

2026 but recognised the need for cost-distribution plans and engagement with distribution 

networks to discuss infrastructural requirements throughout this process. 

 

Industry Led Panel 

 

Ceri Roberts, E.ON 

 

- Outlined the organisation’s efforts in retrofitting and home adaptation investment to help 

build safer, healthier, and more efficient homes. Continuing their efforts at meeting NetZero 

targets from achieving a 100% renewable energy status in 2019, EON has announced a 

three-year programme and “trailblazer” fund titled ‘Homes for Living’ after winning a £6 

million government contract. The contract value will be matched by EON with the £12 

million fund going towards developing health solutions for occupants, addressing housing 

issues associated with an ageing population, and work towards enhanced solutions to 

mental health issues associated with the home.  

Richard Turkington, Housing Vision 

 



 

 

- Emphasised the need for improving the condition of the current housing stock whilst raising 

issues with the DHS2 funding process within local government, keen to address the lack of 

enforcement within the private rented sector regarding housing condition. 

- He argued that through the reduction in the number of Environmental Health Officers there 

existed a limited capacity to enforce directives contained within the Decent Homes Standard 

legislation. Apparent also was the difficulty in upgrading “hard-to-treat” homes, particularly 

within the social rented sector such as housing association buildings. 

 

Gareth Eadsforth, Head of Asset Management, Mosscare St Vincent Housing Association 

 

- Echoed the obstacles to achieving energy efficiency described by Mr Balch in terms of the 

ageing condition of UK housing stock, stating that of the 8,500 properties managed by 

Mosscare St Vincent, 1700 are pre-1919 builds.  

- Called upon the review of the Decent Homes Standard to consider the need for fuel poverty 

directives. Amongst his recommendations, Mr Eadsforth cautioned over the reliance on 

recommended component life cycles and called for a more individualised approach as 

kitchens, for example, require renewal much more frequently in HMOs compared with 

single-tenant occupancies.  

 

Questions and Concluding comments: 

 

- A representative from the Sustainable Housing Action Partnership asked for guidance on 

‘warm rents’ and whether the increase of rents for improved energy efficiency was a viable 

option. Lord Best was quick to suggest this issue “is going to be big trouble” and that, in his 

terms, “I don’t think this is going to fly”.  

- The major talking point of the question-and-answer session though was the air ventilation 

and condensation issues associated with renewal of insulation. Tom Wooley, Chair of the UK 

Cleaner Steering Committee, was critical of an over-reliance on mechanical ventilation and 

voiced concern over the potential for “retro-fit disasters”. 

- Concluding comments of the meeting reinforced the need for a full consultation on 

ventilation and insulation issues, with Lord Best suggesting the need for a subsequent APPG 

meeting devoted to this topic. 

- Concluded with Lord Best thanking the attendees and participants. 
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